DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 10 January 2008

Mark Jones
10 January 2008

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Richard Gallow

	Zunia Hurst
	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Meena Savla

	Richard Walker
	Bryan Jones ^
	
	

	^ Dacorum PPI Group
	

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Avi Gupta
	Bernie Tipple
	Richard Jones #
	Suzanne Novak #

	Julia Clarke #
	Irene McDermott #
	Richard Garlick #
	Caroline Johnson ^

	Tony Burton ^
	
	
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT 
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Communicate arrangements for HIDAS data validation and referral data collection to the PCT and to practice managers.
	18 Jan 08

	Mark Jones
	Advise Geoff Smith that we wish to proceed with the proposed redesign of Counselling services, with submission to the PBC Governance sub-Committee this month.
	11 Jan 08

	Zunia Hurst
	Draft a letter for each practice summarising our view of its status with respect to prescribing.  These letters will be signed by all members of the Executive.
	30 Jan 08

	Mark Jones / Corina Ciobanu
	Draft proposals to link funding provided to practices through the PBC LES to outcomes agreed with DacCom.
	Feb 08

	Richard Gallow /  Zunia Hurst
	Consider whether a Prescribing Incentive Scheme could be cost-effective in stimulating progress beyond agreed benchmarks.
	Feb 08


	Mark Jones


	Communicate our conclusions to the PCT regarding LPC engagement.
	Feb 08


From the last meeting:

	Mark Jones
	Write to Katrina Hall asking that a Job Description and referral criteria for the Community Matrons are finalised without delay
	Done.  We have had an initial reply and Katrina has promised to investigate.  Corina will follow this up to ensure we get a satisfactory response.

	Mary McMinn
	Set up a study day to provide practices with further information about the new diabetic service.
	This will be arranged for late February.

	Mary McMinn
	Suggest some suitable audits for inclusion in an interim programme to mange the acute commissioning budget.
	Closed. This will be progressed as part of the broader effort on data validation and analysis.

	Mary McMinn
	Contact Richard Garlick, extending an open invitation to provide public health input to our meetings next year.
	Done. Richard has responded with a list of meetings that he plans to attend.

	Mark Jones
	Consider engaging a consultant to help identify the best structures for DacCom, including our needs to recruit support staff.
	Mark will discuss this with Navigant when he is interviewed by them acting as consultants for the PCT.

	Mary McMinn
	Lead the development of a business plan for 2008/9
	The PCT requires a one-page summary within the next few days.  Good progress has been made.

	Suzanne Novak
	Work with Pani Sissou / Dorothy Pluck and the PCT to ensure the proposal for provision of general surgery at Rothschild House is made ready for submission to the PBC Governance Sub-Committee.
	Dec 07


2. Record from the last meeting

The record was agreed as accurate.

3. Data validation

Validation of secondary care data is a requirement of the PBC LES.  Practices have been provided with funding for the work at £0.50 per patient.  Level 3 funding for the commissioning organisation depends upon active systems being in place to manage referrals and to take action where necessary.  Training in use of the HIDAS tool has been made available to all practices.  But it is still not clear to individual practice managers exactly what is expected of them.  Unless this is addressed we will produce a poorly co-ordinated and inconsistent response to the PCT, which will neither be of practical value nor reflect well on the locality.

The most effective action we could take would be to ensure there is a single source of instruction for the practices. And a single channel for communication of the output.  Mary has agreed to provide this service.  Mary will assess the various instructions issued by the PCT and provide appropriate direction for the practices.  She will collect, collate and assess the responses before passing these back to the PCT.  It will be possible to add further value without a very great deal of work, by providing summary tables for instance.

Mary will do this in her role as acting PBC Support Manager for the PCT, so this work will be charged to the PCT budget.  But the practices may also need some further coaching or support for data validation.  This work is funded through the PBC LES.  Mary will obtain help from Pat Potts, and the cost for this will be borne by DacCom.  We do not expect this will be very substantial – a couple of hours of consultancy time per practice should be sufficient.

A related issue is the PCT requirement for referral data from practices.  This is used to calculate the denominator population for the Choose & Book DES.  Collated data is also reported to the Department of Health for purpose or purposes unknown.  Data detailing referrals accepted by the hospital trusts would have much greater value.  But at least the availability of a second source of data from primary care makes it possible to provide pointless employment for data analysts in the DoH.

It makes sense to deal with this additional data requirement in the same way as we have agreed for the HIDAS data validation.  Mary will provide instruction for the practices and will collate the data returns.

Mark will communicate these arrangements to the PCT and to practice managers.

4. Counselling

Outline plans for development of Enhanced Primary Mental Health Services have been circulated but it is not yet appropriate for the Executive to review them.  Bernie Tipple is still discussing the proposals with the Mental Health Team and will bring conclusions to our meeting on 14 February.

Meanwhile, Geoff Smith (Management Lead for our Counselling project) has asked for some guidance.  Michael Drake has noted that the broader Mental Health project could involve changes to the Counselling service and has suggested that current arrangements are rolled forward until intentions are clear.

Whilst we understand the merits of this suggestion, we believe the uncertainty regarding the future of Counselling has persisted for too long.  A number of practices have given notice to their counsellors, and have deferred this several times.  New arrangements for Mental Health may not be implemented quickly.  Service redesign proposals have not yet been finalised and we have not yet had the chance to decide whether we support them.  Even with our support, the implementation phase would not be short.  And, in any event, we would want to preserve a strong practice-based Counselling Service within a redesigned Mental Health Service.  Proposals for Counselling on the other hand already have our support and can be implemented quickly as an interim measure.  So we believe there is great value in proceeding with a Counselling LES for 2008/9 as proposed by Geoff.  We believe the business case could be submitted to the Governance sub-Committee this month.  The proposals are not controversial and we would expect them to be approved without delay.  It is not unrealistic to expect that the new arrangements could be in place from 1 April 2008.  Bryan Jones confirmed that this action would meet with the approval of the Patients’ Group.  Mark will communicate this conclusion to Geoff.

5. Commissioning plans for 2008/9

Mary is working hard to document our commissioning plans for 2008/9.  The PCT requires a one-page summary within the next few days.  The programme management report provides a useful summary of current projects, which should be reflected in the plans.  It will be important to include items like the Urgent Care Centre – even though the service design activity is substantially complete (and contracting is in the hands of the PCT) this remains an important commissioning activity within our budgetary responsibility.

6. Prescribing budgets

Management of the prescribing budget is one of our key responsibilities and we will be held accountable for this.  Most practices have supported us, responding constructively to issues raised at the prescribing visits and have demonstrating at least some improvement.  However, at least one practice remains conspicuously overspent and has not made any visible progress.  We agreed that a letter should be written to each practice, summarising our view of its status with respect to prescribing.  The letters should be signed by all members of the Executive.  This will help to convey that we take our responsibility for managing the prescribing budget extremely seriously.

For 2008/9, we should ensure funding for practices through the PBC LES is linked to outcomes agreed with DacCom.  Mark and Corina will generate a proposal.  Additionally, Richard and Zunia will consider whether a Prescribing Incentive Scheme could be cost-effective in stimulating progress beyond agreed benchmarks.

It is important that we find effective means to promote and preserve cohesion within the locality.  DacCom is founded on the basis of pooled risk.  Thus we need to engage with practices to ensure all support the collective effort.  This becomes even more important as we receive an increasing number of proposals from practices for service development.  It is probably not in the best interests of patients that we connect good performance in managing existing budgets with the approval of incremental spend in the practice concerned.  But it is easier to approve proposals from practices that have already demonstrated their competency in this respect.

7. Decision making process

It is difficult to make entirely objective decisions about service development proposals presented by professional colleagues.  Reflecting on decisions made by the Executive to date, we believe our process can be improved.  We should avoid making such far-reaching decisions at the meeting the proposal is first presented.  We need and should take time to reflect, and discussion should exclude any member of the Executive from a practice involved in the proposal.  A final decision should be made at the next or a subsequent meeting, and the presenters should be invited back to discuss our conclusions with us.  We do not necessarily need to document this process further than the record of this meeting.  It is a behaviour we are free to adopt, and Executive members will support the Chair in implementing the change where appropriate.  We will not re-visit decisions made in the past but we will adopt the new process at future meetings.

8. Interaction with community pharmacists

Attention has been drawn to the level 3 targets relating to engagement with the community pharmacists:

· Evidence of joint working to develop services:  We will add a number of projects to our commissioning plan including a) resurrecting the DAFI (flu) project, b) joint working on hayfever medication and advice, and c) encouraging disposal of surplus medication held by patients.

· PBC prescribing committee to include LPC representative:  Raj Patel attends but does not have formal links to the LPC.  Zunia is working with Karen Rosenbloom to address this.

· Regular meetings between GP medicines management lead, PBC chair and LPC representative: Zunia, Richard and Raj Patel take these roles within the context of our prescribing subcommittee, which meets regularly in meetings integrated with the practice leads meetings.

· Regular meetings between PBC commissioners, lead pharmacist for pharmacy contractor development and LPC representative: We believe these requirements are met through the medicines management meeting that takes place at the hospital.

Mark will communicate these conclusions to the PCT.

9. Next meeting:

Wednesday 30 January 2008

From 1pm to 2.30pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)
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